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Smackdown
Date: June 17, 2004
Location: Allstate Arena, Chicago, Illinois
Commentators: Michael Cole, Tazz

We’re ten days away from the Great American Bash and the Undertaker has
joined Paul Heyman. It makes things a little better, though the Dudleys
being there is still slowing things down. If nothing else we had a little
hope last week with JBL being over the top and goofy for a change, which
could help things out if they stick with it. I mean, they likely won’t,
but it was nice for a week. Let’s get to it.

Here are last week’s results if you need a recap.

Opening sequence.

Bradshaw has been fired by CNBC and gets to comment on it tonight. This
is the only time CNBC will be mentioned in the history of wrestling
shows.

There’s a cement mixer in the arena.
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Tag Team Titles: Dudley Boyz vs. Rico/Charlie Haas

The Dudleys are challenging and there’s no Heyman with them. Haas and D-
Von start things off with Charlie taking him to the mat. An early
Oklahoma roll gets two but Bubba low bridges him to the floor to put
Charlie in trouble. Right hands cut off a sunset flip attempt and Bubba
drops his big elbows for two. We hit the chinlock for a bit until Charlie
snaps off a t-bone suplex.

That’s enough for the hot tag and Rico hits a neckbreaker on D-Von. A
spear of all things takes Bubba down but there’s no referee. Bubba sends
Rico outside though and the champs are in trouble again. There’s a big
boot to Charlie and Bubba rams him into Jackie for a bonus. With Charlie
checking on her, Bubba rolls Rico up with D-Von holding the feet for the
pin and the titles.

Rating: D. This was the most obvious ending ever and there was no reason
to not do it. Rico and Haas aren’t the most thrilling team in the world
and it was clear that they were just filling in time until we got to a
more serious team. That being said, Heyman kept going on about how the

Dudleys needed to do something new. Winning the titles for the 18th time
isn’t new.

Post match Heyman comes out to celebrate with the new champs.

Back from a break and Heyman is alone near the stage to take credit for
the Dudleys winning the titles. The fans got to witness that tonight but
Paul Bearer didn’t get to. We see a clip from last week with Undertaker
joining Heyman so the fans tell Heyman that he sucks. Heyman warns us
that one day, Undertaker will be loyal to him due to Heyman’s greatness
alone. For now though, Heyman is willing to exploit Undertaker’s weakness
because the Big Dog needs to be trained.

Therefore, at the Great American Bash, the Undertaker will be facing the
Dudley Boyz. That’s not it though, as the Undertaker will do the right
thing there. That brings Heyman to the concrete machine and a casket in
front of it. At the Great American Bash, Bearer will be held in a crypt
with a cement truck pouring cement in every time Undertaker doesn’t do



the right thing.

The cement truck fills the casket as Heyman talks about the crypt being
made of three inch thick glass. The cement will begin to fill the crypt
but when it gets close to Bearer’s chin, Undertaker will have the chance
to do the right thing. Heyman wants to see emotion from Undertaker and if
it’s not there, Bearer will be suffocated by the cement. As for tonight,
Undertaker will bow down to Heyman.

I haven’t had so many questions since last year with Mr. America. First
of all, out of every option Heyman has, BURYING BEARER IN CEMENT is the
first one he picks? Did he just watch a bad mob movie where they put
someone’s feet in blocks of cement and think it needed to go a lot
further? Second, are there no cops watching this show? I’m pretty sure
that threatening to put someone in a crypt and bury them in cement is
some kind of a crime. Or at least something worth investigating.

Third, is there a reason Cole and Tazz were more upset about the Dudleys
winning the titles than THREATENING TO KILL A MAN ON PAY PER VIEW???
Finally, hasn’t Heyman already “trained” Undertaker by getting him to
join him? Is this really necessary in the grand scheme of things? I know
that’s a minor point by comparison, but I’d love some explanations here.

Here’s Eddie Guerrero to suck up to the Chicago fans and to bring up JBL
being fired from CNBC. He watched all week and never saw the show once.
It must have been a bad week, but at least JBL had a fun limo ride last
week. We see a clip of the limo ride from last week and JBL’s clothes
being ruined in the melee. Eddie knows JBL is going to be out here later
so come out here right now instead. That brings out the Bashams instead
to say Eddie has some unfinished business with the two of them.
Therefore, it’s match time.

Eddie Guerrero vs. Doug Basham

They start before the referee even gets in and Eddie scores with a
backdrop. The fans are way behind Eddie here, as you had to see coming.
Three Amigos hit in a hurry but the referee gets knocked into an
interfering Danny. That’s enough for a leg lariat from Doug, followed by
a little double teaming. Doug only gets two and it’s off to the chinlock.



Three Amigos hit again but Eddie brings Danny in instead of following up.
Both of them get taken down out of the corner though, setting up the frog
splash to finish Doug in a hurry. Just a short match that showcased Eddie
well.

Post match Eddie beats Danny up for fun.

John Cena goes in to see Kurt Angle and Luther Reigns but they can’t see
him. Tonight, Cena has to team with Rob Van Dam against Rene Dupree and
Booker T. before the match at the Great American Bash. As a bonus, that
match will now be an elimination match. Doesn’t that make it a little
easier for Cena to retain? Cena makes jokes about Angle not being able to
walk and puts a hat on Angle without touching him.

And now, a battle rap between Funaki and Josh Matthews. I think Funaki
wins but Angle and Reigns come in to say Funaki thinks he’s Cena.
Therefore, Funaki has a match with Reigns tonight.

Spike Dudley vs. Kenzo Suzuki

Kenzo sends him hard into the corner and drops Spike with a shot to the
throat. A kick to the chest sets up that spin from Suzuki and it’s off to
an armbar. Spike’s comeback consists of the running headbutt to the ribs,
only to get cut off with a Tongan Deathgrip. The claw legsweep gives
Kenzo the win. He’s still not working.

Here’s JBL with a bullrope to talk about his bad week. He was fired from
CNBC and Eddie wrecked his limo. Even though Ronald Reagan passed away
last week, the media just wanted to talk about him. The media and
Americans are what’s wrong with America because he was the one that
stuffed you in the locker in high school. He’s better than these people
because he has a backbone.

Even though the world is against him he won’t back up or cower away
because he’ll be successful again. This turns into a rant about JBL going
to Afghanistan and visiting the troops. Then a solider died but everyone
was talking about Sean Penn being a guest of Saddam Hussein. JBL:
“Calling me anything but a great American is like calling Mother Teresa a
prostitute.” CNBC found out that he’s a wrestler and has a big mouth,



which is absolutely true.

Freedom of speech is great until you speak, which is proof that the
people are lazy and complacent because they don’t have the guts to speak
up. JBL yells at the fans a lot before moving on to Eddie and the
bullrope match. Blood will flow because Eddie is what JBL hates about
America. He’ll destroy Eddie no matter what and he doesn’t care if he
angers CNBC or the liberal media. No one can stop him from becoming WWE
Champion. Eddie FINALLY runs in and clears the ring with ease.

This went on FOREVER and was the same old JBL: long winded, boring,
ranting about the same stuff over and over and leaving people so numb
that they fall asleep with the show on. Last week was fun but this was
right back to what makes JBL feel like the worst heel in years. It was
bragging about how American he is and how much money he has and that’s
not interesting, no matter how many times he says the same things over
and over.

In case you were wondering, JBL got fired from CNBC for goose stepping
and doing Nazi salutes at a show in Germany. He’s said that it was his
character doing this and not him, which I can go with, but dude, anytime
Nazis are involved, it’s not going to go over well, no matter the
circumstances.

Cruiserweight Title: Rey Mysterio vs. Chavo Classic

Classic is defending and has his son with him. Rey actually gets taken
down to start and a moonsault press of all things gives Classic two. A
headscissors takes Classic down though and there’s the springboard seated
senton. Rey knocks Jr. off the apron and the 619 sets up Dropping the
Dime for the pin and the title in less than two minutes. The joke was
long past its expiration date so this was the right call. There was no
need to wait for the Bash to change the title and I’m still not sure what
the point was in having Classic win the thing in the first place. At
least the reign didn’t last long.

Mordecai, surrounded by candles and torches, sees a locker room full of
sinners. None of them are worthy of mercy and they will all feel his
wrath. One of them is the worst of them all because he lies, cheats and



steals.

Luther Reigns vs. Funaki

Reigns is jacked and hammers Funaki down with no trouble. A comeback goes
nowhere and it’s a spinebuster into a sitout powerslam for the pin to put
Funaki away.

Post match Reigns says that’s what happens when you disrespect Angle.
Kurt isn’t happy though so Reigns adds a swinging neckbreaker.

Raw Rebound.

The announcers recap the show so far.

Great American Bash rundown, including the Live Free or Die handicap
match with undertaker and the Dudleys. Again, do cops just not watch this
show???

Here’s Torrie Wilson as a sexy Uncle Sam, implying women in various
stages of undress at the Bash. She lights a fire on a grill because it’s
going to be hot.

Booker T. says he should be getting a singles match for the US Title at
the Bash because the judge might have been French last week. Rene Dupree
comes in to say Booker is just making excuses like an American. Booker
doesn’t want to hear about a non-American becoming US Champion, so Rene
threatens him with a French Tickling.

Rob Van Dam/John Cena vs. Booker T./Rene Dupree

Cena and Van Dam get in each others faces thanks to Rob punching him last
week. Dupree and Cena start things off with Renee trying a leapfrog and
getting punched in the face. It’s off to Rob for a sunset flip and a
spinning kick to the face, followed by the top rope kick to the face for
two. Booker makes the save so Rene shoves him, only to get rolled up for
two more.

Another argument lets Van Dam kick them both into the announcers’ table
as we take a break. Back with Van Dam kicking Rene down again as this is



one sided so far. Booker finally gets in a shot to the back to break up
Rolling Thunder and comes in with an elbow to the face. There’s the knee
to the chest and Rene comes back in for the French Tickler.

That’s enough to set up the chinlock from Booker but Rob fights up
without too much effort. It’s off to Cena for the first time and
everything breaks down. Booker and Dupree are sent outside so we get the
Cena vs. Van Dam showdown, which turns into a slugout. Everyone gets in
for the fight….and there’s the gong. Undertaker appears in the ring and
we’ll call that a no contest.

Rating: D+. This didn’t have time to go anywhere and was more of an angle
than a match. The brawl between Cena and Van Dam makes sense after last
week and I like the idea of them following up on the punch instead of
just ignoring it because they’re a team here. The ending was annoying,
but well done on keeping them from having one of the four lose a fall
before the title match.

Undertaker beats up Van Dam with a chokeslam, followed by the Tombstone
to Cena. Heyman comes out with the Urn and Undertaker takes the knee to
end the show.

Overall Rating: D. This was a very strange episode as there was barely
any wrestling with two matches being long enough to rate and three
squashes in the middle. The storyline stuff ranges from necessary (Rey
and the Dudleys winning titles) to WHAT THE HECK (Heyman’s big speech and
the whole concrete idea). That’s quite a ride in two hours but when you
add in that never ending JBL speech and stuff like Mordecai and Kenzo
Suzuki, the bad heavily outweighs the good. It’s definitely not the worst
show, but they’re going in a very questionable direction with their top
stories.

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up the
paperback edition of KB’s Complete 2003 Smackdown Reviews
(also available as an e-book) from Amazon. Check out the
information here:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2018/09/07/new-book-kbs-complete
-smackdown-2003-reviews/



And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6
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